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Meeting Called to Order

Arnetta Woodson called to order at 11:45 am.  Meeting participants were introduced.

Approval of ICC Minutes

A motion to approve the minutes was made by Ann Woolfolk and seconded by Pam Reuther.

The meeting was recorded digitally pursuant to the decision made at the previous ICC meeting. The recording would only be used as a backup to assist in clarifying and filling in gaps in the minutes.  Ann suggested that the recordings be kept until the ICC approved the documented minutes.

Parent Presentation

Miriam Lagunes shared her emotional story about her son Mario.  Mario was born in Texas, where he remained in the hospital for 7 months.  The doctors determined that Mario had a paralyzed vocal cords and experienced mild to moderate hearing loss.  After discharge from the hospital, tubes were placed in his ears and after another hearing test, it was determined that he had severe to profound hearing loss.  Mario was fitted for hearing aids but with no apparent improvement.  Not once was a cochlear implant suggested.  Mario’s parents pursued it after their move to Sussex County with success.  Mario became the fourth child implanted with a cochlear implant at AI DuPont Children’s Hospital.  They were referred to Child Development Watch and soon transitioned to the school district at age three.  Mom has been advocating for her son and has been successful in having Mario’s school send teachers for additional training in working with children with cochlear implants.  Mario continues to receive AV therapy at AI Dupont and he can now speak English and communicate using sign language.  To better communicate, everyone at home has also learned sign language.

ICC follow up on issues affecting children who are homeless and meeting with DE Legislature’s Kids Caucus

Evelyn Keating and Bruce Orr are still trying to meet with Representative Terry Schooley, member of the Kids Caucus, to follow up on issues affecting families of young children who are homeless.  Updates will be shared at the October ICC meeting.
More from OSEP – “Determinations” for DE and discussion on revising improvement activities to reach compliance

For the first time, the U.S. Department of Education issued determination letters on implementation of the Individuals with Disabilities Education Improvement Act of 2004 (IDEA) to each state education agency for Part B and to each lead agency for Part C.  The determinations, required under the statute, are part of the on-going efforts to improve results for children and youth with disabilities.  Delaware's letter and the corresponding table were distributed to ICC.  DE Part C received a Needs Assistance determination.  Rosanne explained that these four categories include: Meets Requirements, Needs Assistance, Needs Intervention, and Needs Substantial Intervention.  Copies of the determination letters for Part C by states are found on http://www.ed.gov/fund/data/report/idea/partcspap/index.html
Delaware is required to use the same categories as OSEP when making determinations for the regional programs, Child Development Watch North and Child Development Watch South. 

Both CDW North and CDW South have achieved a rating of Needs Assistance.  Rosanne indicated that both programs are moving in the right direction, but still not consistently achieving a 95% or better in the areas of timely delivery of services, IFSPs timelines, and timely transition conferences.  The Birth to Three office does realize that it is difficult to achieve 95% compliance, especially with position vacancies; and we must continue to balance compliance with quality and reality.  Time will be set aside during the October ICC meeting to discuss timely delivery of services.

Improvement activities for both programs include increased chart documentation and better communication between CDW and providers.

Detailed reports are on the Birth to Three website, http://www.dhss.delaware.gov/dhss/dms/epqc/birth3/directry.html
Beth Andersen asked the possibility of a designated transition coordinator.  Rosanne shared that Ron and Jill were liaisons with DOE, and also explained the improvements in the caseload reports and the work that Part C has been doing with the school districts.  Carol Ann also explained the increase in the number of charts reviewed during monitoring which yielded a larger number in the sampling pool.

The ICC was asked to review the APR and SPP; to specifically review compliance indicators 1, 7 and 8 to offer suggestions for activities.  Where could ICC play out a larger role?  Beth Andersen asked if there a strategy in getting families more involved, coaching other families to prepare for transition.  She believes that this would help ease stress and strain.  While there is a transition guideline booklet, perhaps scheduling additional transition workshops would be beneficial.  Beth also raised interest in a family handbook on transition.  A suggestion was made to have Beth review the current Transition Guide and perhaps that would lend itself into a guide for families.

Perhaps Beth Andersen could meet with the Family Support Specialists Kellie McKeefery (North) and Jennifer Donahue (South) and CDW/DOE liaisons Ron Engard (North) and Jill McKinney (South) to review materials targeted to families and explore how we could offer family to family support around transition.
Healthy Delawarean Initiative
Dr. Tom Kelly introduced the Delaware Health Status Report.  One hundred fifty families participated in the childhood survey.  Rosanne will have access to electronic copies to send to ICC members.  Information is also available on the web at www.hdwd2010.com.
Medicaid Update

Glyne Williams presented an update on Medicaid, indicating that Delaware has contracted with a new Medicaid MCO, Unison, which began providing services on July 1.  The ICC was asked to relay any challenges or praises regarding the new MCO to Glyne.   Jim Wilton, formerly of the Delaware Medical Society, is the new Social Services Chief Administrator.  All three of the Medicaid Managed Care organizations, Unison, Delaware Physician’s Care Inc., and Diamond State Partners will be invited to present at the October ICC meeting.  Glyne will confirm with the MCOs as to whether they will be attending in October.
Pam Green (Christiana Care), Pam Reuther (Easter Seals), and Nancy Condon (AI Dupont) all indicated that they have experienced smooth transitions with Unison.
Preliminary data on Delaware Building Blocks—Child Outcomes for Infants and Toddlers

Susan Campbell presented information on child outcomes data entered into ISIS to date.  Caution was expressed in interpreting the data as the data was preliminary, only a small sample (161 sets of data) had been entered, and it was still unknown as to what type of data to expect.  Additional updates will be made available at upcoming ICC meetings.
Proposed Part C Regulations—Summary of comments from the early intervention associations and possible implications

Rosanne Griff-Cabelli described selected regulatory changes proposed for Part C.  Highlights included:
· Changes in definitions were emphasized, including a proposed change in personnel including the additions of registered dietitian and nurse; however, nutrition and skilled nursing were removed as early intervention service types.

· Changes made to the definition of early intervention services excluded medical devices which were surgically implanted, including cochlear implants.
· Changes were made to the definition of “native language” that would add an additional requirement to provide all services in the language used by the child in the home or learning environment.
· The definition of multidisciplinary, with respect to evaluation or assessment of a child, would include one individual who was qualified in more than one discipline or profession.
· Replace the “2 working day” requirement with “provide for referring a child as soon as possible after the child has been identified”.
· The State may include procedures for screening children to determine if the child is “suspected of having a disability’.
· A revised 45-day requirement to start the clock at parent consent rather than referral date

· Any child over the age three must have an IFSP that incorporates numeracy and pre literary skills, and an educational component that promotes school readiness.
· Parent consent must be obtained prior to accessing private or public insurance.

There were copies of the entire Proposed Part C regulations available and also copies of the Division of Early Childhood of the Council for Exceptional Children (DEC) comments on the Part C NPRM submitted on July 23, 2007.  Theses comments and other information about Part C can be found at: http://www.dec-sped.org/publicpolicy.html
Bruce Orr reported that three parents from DE (Samtra Devard, Michelle Arthurs and Bruce) attended the DC Public Hearings and made comments of a more general nature to support Part C and increase appropriations to Part C in order to come closer to full funding.  Bruce summarized his comments for ICC and shared that Samtra had been quoted in the Special Ed Connection in the June 17, 2007 issue. 
Update on Family Support Coordinating Council

Karen DeRasmo shared information on the Family Support Coordinating Council.  The purpose of the Family Support Coordinating Council is to provide leadership in assuring that high-quality research-based, outcome-measured family education, support and early care and education programs are available statewide.  The Council is currently funded through a community based child abuse prevention grant. Information on HB126 and HB129 was distributed to ICC members.

In May the FSCC sponsored a Parent Leadership Forum which was attended by more than 100 parent leaders from around the state, including several ICC members.  The FSCC is currently working with Rodel and DOE to convene a task force to establish a common definition of “family involvement” that can be used by schools to guide their practices.  Finally, The ECEC and the FSCC are working together to accomplish the goals articulated in the Early Success: Delaware’s Early Childhood Plan document.  The FSCC provided leadership in establishing the goals and objectives for “Ready Families” and is currently working with its partners towards realizing these goals.
Please contact Karen DeRasmo at 302-425-7490 for additional information. 

Member Sharing

Bruce Orr took part in a parent leadership forum this past spring and spoke on the IEP process. Now Bruce is developing opportunities to speak to additional parent groups.  His next presentation is scheduled for September 8th at 10am at the Bear library.  The presentation is free and open to the public.  

The Division of Public Health & Children with Special Health Care Needs has added Cystic Fybrosis to the Newborn Screening process.  Outreach positions have been added.

The PKU Bill (SB 78) covers mandates health insurance programs to cover formulas for PKU and metabolic issues. In the past it has been covered voluntarily by health insurers.
The Hearing Aid Loaner Bank has been reauthorized.  If child is waiting for Medicaid to process application, the Loaner Bank will provide a hearing aid until the child receives their own aid.  In the past, the Loaner Bank had not been fully utilized.  Interested persons can contact 302-741-2980 with any questions.

Al Rose is seeking a contractor to research best practices on working with child care providers to make their programs inclusive.  The contractor will develop a training plan, initially implement it with six providers, and proceed to take it statewide.  The training module would remain proprietary with provider.  Deadline is August 23rd.  Additional information on RFP 0704 can be found on the Delaware Developmental Disabilities Council website or directly at http://www.ddc.delaware.gov/Rfp%200704.doc
Dr. Billie Friedland of Delaware State University shared that DSU has hired a new Early Childhood Educator.
The schedule for ICC meeting in 2008 is as follows:

January 22nd
April 22nd
July 22nd
October 28th
Bruce Orr motioned to adjourn the meeting at 3:27 pm. Seconded by Ann Woolfolk

Next Meeting:

October 23, 2007

Del Tech Community College, Terry Campus

11:30 a.m. to 3:30 p.m.

Del Tech, room 400B, Dover.   A light lunch will be served

Please note that the ICC Executive Committee will meet from 9:30 – 11:15, prior to the ICC meeting.[image: image1.png]
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